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 General Shelton:  Thank you very much, Mike, for that kind 
introduction.  I’d like to say thanks to the AFA officers and 
leaders who do so much to advocate for our Air Force.  Things 
that we couldn’t do in uniform.  It’s great that you provide the 
educational program, you provide the advocacy, you support our 
service members day in and day out, so Sandy, thank you very 
much. 
 

It’s a tough act to follow General Fraser.  He’s got a 
great career, he’s just done all sorts of things for our Air 
Force along the way, leading our largest major command now and 
just doing fantastic work.  A good friend.  Not a bad guy for an 
Aggie.  [Laughter].  But a tough act to follow.  So thanks for 
those good words. 
 

I come back to Air Force Space Command after being away for 
a couple of years, and I’ll tell you that I’ve been in and out 
of Air Force Space Command for most of my career, since 1986, 
when the command was really only two and a half years old, so 
I’ve seen lots of evolution, lots of changes in the command, but 
I don’t think there’s been a period like the last two years have 
been during the time that I was away.  So I come back to a 
command that used to have ICBMs in it, but now those are in 
Global Strike Command.  I come back to a command that now has 
cyberspace operations internal to the command -- very different 
kinds of responsibilities.  So it’s a command that’s got a lot 
of scope, a lot of breadth.  We’ll talk about that a little bit 
along the way here. 

 
But first I’d like to introduce a video, as well, and show 

you a little bit about what the command does.  Please run the 
video. 

 
[Video shown]. 
 
I think you can see there’s a quite a bit that we’re 

expected to do.  So I come to this job with strategic 
priorities.  I’m not smart enough yet, just took command a 
little over a month ago.  I’m not smart enough yet to have 
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tactical priorities, but strategic priorities.  So let me tell 
you about the three number one priorities I’ve got.  You saw the 
first one -- support the joint fight. 

 
To my way of thinking, we have an absolute moral obligation 

to do everything we can to support our brothers and sisters in 
harm’s way.  Whatever we can do, whatever we can produce, 
however we can help develop new TTPs, whatever is required to 
make their day go better.  We deploy people out of the command 
just like every other major command, but a lot of stuff we do is 
back home but supporting the people forward.  And I’ll tell you, 
if I was forward I would want to know that everybody back home 
was doing their best to support me to make sure that I came back 
home safely.  So that’s our number one priority.  We’re going to 
support those folks no matter what it takes. 

 
Number two.  We have got to get control of the cost of 

space programs.  And it’s not just space programs that are late 
and overrun, but certainly we’ve become the poster child for 
things that are late and expensive. 

 
So how are we going to do that?  Well, we’ve got to develop 

better requirements and we’ve got to be willing to trade 
requirements.  We’ve got to be willing to say that good enough 
is good enough.  We’ve got a requirement that’s gold plated that 
causes the program cost to go up astronomically.  We’ve got to 
get rid of that requirement.  If it’s good enough to win, we 
ought to go with the good enough to win. 

 
We need to execute programs better. Our folks at SMC are 

charged with the responsibility of doing a better job of 
managing their programs.   

 
We’ve got to write better contracts -- contracts that hold 

the contractors accountable for performance.  We have a tough 
time finding ways to hold our contractors accountable right now 
because of the kinds of contracts we’re writing.  So we’ll write 
better contracts. 

 
But just as we’re trying to get control of the cost of 

programs throughout the entire acquisition community, we’re 
going to focus on our little corner of the world in the space 
programs and get control of the cost of those programs. 

 
As we look at our budgets over the coming years the 

generous estimate would be that they will stay flat.  But even 
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if they stayed flat, because of the rising personnel costs in 
our Air Force, principally driven by the increase in health care 
going up at about 12.5 percent a year, our buying power is 
actually being squeezed out.  We’ll end up with less money to 
spend on our programs.  Nobody’s going to increase our top line, 
nobody’s going to create new money for us, so we’ve got to find 
the money from within.  That’s the principle that Secretary 
Gates has been going on with his efficiencies campaign here.  
That’s the program that we’ll be on as well, not only with 
efficiencies, but finding ways to drive down the cost of our 
programs, to generate the cash that we need to do the things 
that we know we’re going to need to do here in the future.  

 
So number two, getting control of the cost of those space 

programs. 
 
Number three is to operationalize and normalize the cyber 

business.  Those of us that have been in the space business for 
a while can hark back about 20 years and remember that we 
weren’t very mature in our operational discipline of space 
operations.  We were kind of rudimentary.  We were discovering 
things along the way.  We didn’t have the stand-eval processes 
in place that are certainly well known to the ICBM, the air 
business.  We didn’t have the procedures in place.  We didn’t 
have just the operational rigor that’s really expected.  So 
we’re going to drive that into the cyber business as well. 

 
We’re going to get to the place where a Cyber Tasking Order 

has the same import as an Air Tasking Order or a Space Tasking 
Order.  Why is that important? 

 
Normally our Cyber Tasking Orders are meant to plug holes 

in our network, to get our defenses up to the level that they 
need to be.  So if a commander out there decides well, that 
Cyber Tasking Order is kind of optional to me, I’m going to 
ignore that for a while, don’t have time to do it right now, 
whatever the excuse might be, that leaves a vulnerability in our 
network, and unfortunately in a networked environment somebody 
takes a vulnerability, that’s a vulnerability that everybody 
gets to share because it just leaves a hole in our network that 
can be penetrated. 

 
So we’ve got to get to the place, and 24th Air Force is 

working this extremely hard.  We’ve got to get to the place 
where we bring the cyber business up in operational discipline. 
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Those 20 years of experience in the space business 
hopefully will give us the jumpstart that we need, and it won’t 
take us 20 years to normalize and operationalize the cyber 
business.  We’re hoping that we can apply the lessons learned.  
But there’s just a tremendous amount of work ahead in this area.  
We’ve got to get the staffing levels right, we’ve got to get the 
right people in place, the training done.  There’s a lot of work 
to do in the cyber business, but we’ll get there. 

 
That’s our three priorities we start with here.  I’m sure 

we’ll adjust fire along the way, but it’s important that we work 
all three of those. 

 
As we look at the dependence on space and cyber for what we 

do in this era of information enabled warfare, I think you see 
the importance.  In fact yesterday during testimony Admiral 
Mullen was asked, “What keeps you up at night?”  He said, “Space 
and cyber.”  I said, “Great.” [Laughter].  So we’re going to try 
to get him better sleep. 

 
But there’s a tremendous amount of work to do here as we 

think about the dependence that we’ve got on those two domains, 
and yet the fragility that we have in those two domains. 

 
Frankly, sometimes we do it to ourselves.  We don’t need 

adversary help because sometimes we do it to ourselves. 
 
The Federal Communications Commission just granted a 

license, with caveats, but just granted a license to a company 
called Light Squared.  Light Squared is going to produce a 4G 
broadband network that has satellites, in fact they launched a 
satellite in November, as well as ground sites, and they’re 
talking about their business plan calls for some 40,000 towers 
across the United States.  A leading GPS receiver manufacturer 
just completed some testing and has concluded that within three 
to five miles on the ground, and within about 12 miles in the 
air, GPS is jammed by those towers.  Now imagine that.  The 
dependence we’ve got on GPS for timing things, for navigation, 
for how we live our daily lives -- not to mention the military 
applications of GPS.  If we allow that system to be fielded and 
it does indeed jam GPS, imagine the impact.  We’re talking about 
$110 billion industry in GPS; we’re talking about dependence on 
so many things in our infrastructure.  This is just 
unbelievable.  So sometimes we do it to ourselves. 

 
We’re hopeful that we can find a solution, but physics 
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being physics, we certainly don’t see what that solution would 
be right now. 

 
Light Squared’s got to prove that they can operate with GPS 

over the next several months here, so we’re hopeful that the FCC 
does the right thing. 

 
It’s crowded, it’s congested, it’s contested, and I’m not 

talking about just the space environment.  I’m talking about the 
cyber environment as well.  So how do we deal with all this 
congestion?  We know that we’re being hit in our networks every 
day.  We’re tracking 20,000 objects in space right now.  That’s 
just the ones that our sensors have the capability to track on a 
regular basis.  We know there’s a lot more than that that’s up 
there.  There are over 60 nations that are satellite capable 
right now, not launch capable but have their own satellites 
because it’s easy to buy a ride to space any more.  It’s no 
longer the purview of just the rich and the famous, so to speak. 

 
We’ve got about 85 billion transactions per day -- 85 

billion transactions per day just on the Air Force Space Command 
network.  If you multiply that around to all the networks, think 
about how much traffic that is.  How can you separate the 
regular traffic from the traffic that’s harmful?  How do we get 
after that problem?  It’s just mind boggling.  We’ve got a lot 
of smart people working that problem, but clearly we’ve got to 
raise the level of our defenses in the cyber domain.  We’ve got 
to do a much better job of space situational awareness in the 
space domain.  And there’s just, conceptually there’s a 
tremendous amount of work to do, not to mention the 
programmatics of it. 

 
As I said, the 24th is coming along very well.  Dick Webber 

is the commander of the 24th, the initial commander, has just 
done absolutely yeoman’s work bringing this command along.  Just 
achieved FOC recently, but has a lot of work to do and they 
recognize it.  They’ve got the bit in their mouths and they are 
charging hard.  But we’ll need the support of industry, we’ll 
need the support of folks internal to the Air Force, and 
certainly the support of U.S. Cyber Command as we move forward. 

 
Let me talk about a couple of current events and then we’ll 

hopefully save some time for questions. 
 
Our first Advanced EHF satellite, as you know, had a 

failure of its upper stage.  Launch went perfect, got it to its 
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transfer orbit, tried to burn the upper stage to circularize the 
orbit and it didn’t work.  In fact we’re very very fortunate 
that satellite didn’t blow up because of the problem that we had 
on the upper stage.  Some really brilliant work by some 
engineers have used what are called hull current thrusters, 
little bitty thrusters that just generate little poofs of 
thrust.  This isn’t a hyperbole, it’s just little poofs of 
thrust, but we are slowly raising the orbit of this thing.  
We’re about a third of the way to the operational orbit.  Get 
there by August and hopefully have a fully life on that 
satellite.  But when this story is fully told it will be the 
story of a lot of heroic efforts by folks to save this very 
expensive and very critical satellite. 

 
SBIRS GEO-1, our first satellite going to GEO in the SBIRS 

constellation.  We’ve had wonderful success with our two highly 
elliptical orbit satellites, producing just great, great data.  
Better than we could have expected.  We expect the same thing 
out of SBIRS GEO once it gets on orbit.  It looks like the 4th of 
May will be the launch date for that satellite.  We’ve got to 
get it off in May, by mid-May, because NASA has a planetary 
mission that’s going to need that pad.  So a lot of tense 
moments.  

 
Somebody asked me this morning what keeps me up.  That’s 

the one that keeps me up right now, is marching down toward that 
launch.  Very expensive program, had a lot of delays, and this 
one just absolutely has to go right. 

 
Our old missile warning satellites, we’re projecting to 

have some difficulties in coverage in the future.  So this 
satellite has to go and has to go right, and we’re confident it 
will. 

 
We’ve got a wonderful string of launch successes.  Right 

now we’re sitting at 76 in a row, knock on wood.  Statistics 
would tell you since these aren’t 100 percent reliable, 
statistics would tell you we’re overdue.  But every one of these 
I like to think is an independent even and we’ll do our absolute 
best to provide the mission assurance to make sure that’s a 
perfect rocket when it launches.  And knock on wood again. 

 
The other things that are going on in the cyber world, 

we’re collapsing all the various Air Force networks into one big 
Air Force network.  Initially we started out with them at kind 
of base level networks, then we went to MAJCOM level networks, 
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now we’re collapsing to one Air Force network.  That work’s 
going along pretty well.  Some challenges along the way, as you 
might imagine, but we’ll get to one network which is much more 
easily defendable.  It has better enterprise capabilities, it’s 
much more manageable from our point of view.  It certainly 
causes the MAJCOM commanders to give up a little bit of 
authority over the networks, but we think it’s the right thing 
for the Air Force.  And eventually, who knows, we may see 
ourselves collapsed into one big DoD network, but that’s a ways 
off. 

 
As I said, lots of great successes, a lot of work in front 

of us.  We in the command like to think that we’re part of a 
path to excellence, global and beyond, because of where we 
operate, but we think we’ve got some great things on the horizon 
to support the warfighter. 

 
With that, I’d be glad to entertain any questions you might 

have.  Thank you. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  Thank you, General Shelton. 
 
Usually I start off a question and say something like at 

the 40,000 foot level how do you see this problem.  So for this 
one, at the 24,000 mile level, how would you describe the 
current state of the launch industry?  What is the Air Force 
doing to ensure that part of the industrial base is being taken 
care of? 

 
General Shelton:  That’s a great question because we do 

have concerns in that area.  We’ve got one launch provider right 
now, really, at the big level where we normally operate with our 
satellites, and that is United Launch Alliance.  It was a joint 
venture between Boeing and Lockheed Martin, collapsed their two 
launch programs together, fly Atlas and Delta with those 
programs, and they’re doing great work.  Unfortunately the costs 
are going through the roof. 

 
Second and third tier providers, it’s difficult finding 

parts.  Our upper stage, common upper stage, called the RL-10 
engine, is getting very expensive because of, again, old 
technology, finding parts.  So it’s a tremendous challenge for 
us to try to get this down, get the industrial base involved.   

 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Space & Cyberspace          8 
 

We’ve got another provider coming along, in fact there are 
a couple of providers coming along that we think might have some 
competition to offer.  That’s always good in terms of 
controlling costs.  We’re trying to encourage that competition.  
But all the things that we can do, all the things we’re 
empowered to do, we’re trying to do to not only encourage the 
industrial base but control the costs of launch. 

 
Moderator:  You have had to mind the store on a lot of our 

symposiums.  You’ve missed this question, I’m hoping it’s a big 
surprise to you but it’s one I’ve asked every other MAJCOM 
Commander.  If you had one more dollar, where would you put it?  
Where would you place your emphasis? 

 
General Shelton:  I guess right now the immediate need for 

the one more dollar, I talked about collapsing into a single 
network.  We’re a little short in the funds to be able to do 
that.  I think we’re fairly well funded in most of our other 
programs.  The FY12 budget that just rolled out was good to us, 
and we don’t have all the money we would like, but we certainly 
have the money we think we need to execute.  We don’t have quite 
enough money to execute this collapse into one network.  So if I 
had some free money offered up, I think that’s where I’d spend 
it. 

 
Moderator:  I’ve got several questions from the audience on 

operationally responsive space.  One of them asked will there be 
more ORS-1 satellites?  But can you address the question in a 
larger sense also? 

 
General Shelton:  Much more broadly about ORS, I think the 

jury’s out a little bit on the promise of ORS.  I certainly 
understand what was intended here, but as you think about it, 
let’s talk about reconstitution, for a second.  If that’s the 
purpose of ORS and let’s say somebody manages to knock out my 
satellite and I’ve got one in ready reserve and I’m going to 
launch it.  Unless I’ve dealt with what knocked the first one 
out, I’m just launching into that same environment.  That 
doesn’t make a lot of sense to me. 

 
If we’re talking about a quick augmentation, do we really 

want to put satellites in reserve on the ground, or do we want 
to put satellites in storage in space?  If we’re talking about 
just having the ability to rapidly put things together and 
launch them, again, you kind of have to ask yourself what’s the 
Ops Concept here?  What is it we’re trying to do?  Can we really 
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put together payloads that are plug and play and just readily 
available?  And do we have the resources to leave those on the 
ground?  So I think there’s still a lot of debate to come on 
ORS.  We’ve certainly produced some good satellites.  They’re 
performing good service for the warfighter, but the overall 
concept I think we’re still going to have some debates.  The 
Vice Chief and the Under Secretary are going to be right in the 
middle of that. 

 
Moderator:  Clearly your cyber area is a growing area, not 

only for the Air Force but of course for the entire nation.  It 
runs stem to stern.  It runs from bringing in a cyber work 
force, to fielding the tools, to integrating them into 
STRATCOM’s mission areas.  Can you give us an idea what the Air 
Force is doing, starting all the way down from the cyber warrior 
side all the way up to the extent you can in this unclassified 
environment? 

 
General Shelton:  We have put a lot of emphasis on cyber 

training.  Just like we’ve built courses that are Space 100, 
200, 300, we’ve now built Cyber 100, 200, 300 to bring people 
through and get them the education and training that they need 
to be much more effective. 

 
We’ve designated the communications career field as the new 

17 Delta career field to be cyberspace operations people.  Not 
just communicators, not just the things that, kind of the 
different shreds that we’ve had of communications in the past.  
They’re now considered cyberspace operators. 

 
We have up to our training at Keesler for the enlisted side 

to provide them the tools that they need to operate in this 
modern cyber environment.  Again, not just in the communications 
realm but in the cyber realm writ large, and get them the 
certifications that they need in the training programs so that 
they come out and they don’t have to append the training program 
but it’s integrated into our tech training. 

 
So I think we’re developing the right kind of work force 

here.  It’s going to take us some time to build it up in 
numbers, but we’ve got the kernel of a good cyberspace work 
force here underway. 

 
We are also, as I talked about, collapsing to a single 

network.  We’re developing the tools that we need to monitor the 
network in a much better way, providing an operations center at 
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the 24th, the 624th operations center, that does the real time 
monitoring of the network.  We’ve got network operation support 
centers in the west and in the east, kind of divided up 
geographically to do a good job of defending the network.  So 
we’re providing I think, and oh by the way we’ve got some 
exploitation and attack work going on as well, so I think we’re 
doing all the right things.  It just doesn’t happen fast enough.  
None of these things ever do.  But we’ve got the resources 
applied against it.  It’s just going to take us some time. 

 
Moderator:  unfortunately we’re out of time.  General 

Shelton, thank you very much for an insightful presentation.  On 
behalf of all of us at AFA and the Chairman of the Board, Sandy 
Schlitt, thank you for your great service.  We appreciate your 
thoughts this morning. 

 
General Shelton:  Thanks, Mike. 
 

# # # # 
 


